Minutes

New York Faculty Council

Meeting: Dec. 2nd, 2009

Student Union

Call to order: 12:25 p.m.

The minutes from the November 2009 meeting were submitted. Demosthenes Athanasopoulos  moved to approve the minutes, seconded by John Byrne. The motion to approve the minutes carries with two abstentions.

A ballot was held to elect one NYC faculty representative to the search committee for  the VP of Planning and Budget; Vince Barrella (the NYFC Chair) will also serve in addition to two Westchester faculty representatives. Rick Whitfield, the EVP for Finance and Planning, explained that the position had already been accounted for in the funding for this year, and thus will not incur additional expenses. Of the two nominees, Demosthenes Athanasopoulos received 14 votes and Joseph DiBenedetto received 19 votes. Thus, Joseph DiBenedetto was elected to the search committee.

NYFC committees reports follow: 

------------------------------------------------------------

Brian Evans, chair of the Academic Calendar committee (ACC), presented a report on the Scheduling Task Force (STF) established by the Provost and a set of motions to council. The STF is charged with 1) benchmarking peer institutions on academic scheduling policies and best practices; 2) recommending new general meeting patterns; 3) researching the advantages and disadvantages of block scheduling; and 4) recommending new policies on academic calendar management. The STF is comprised of members from all colleges and campuses, student affairs, and OSA (including Academic Scheduling, Financial Aid and the Registrar) and chaired by the Associate VP and University Registrar.

The text of the motions is as follows:

The committee is concerned that there may not be sufficient and timely faculty input into scheduling decisions. Consequently, the Calendar committee would like to propose the following motions for the consideration of the NYFC:

1) A vote on which of the three calendar options for the 2010/2011 academic year, the faculty supports: i) before Labor Day start and end earlier in December; ii) after Labor Day start with no holidays and end earlier in December; and iii) after Labor Day start with holidays and end later in December.

2) A motion that the university adopts the calendar that has the faculty support.

3) A motion that the faculty be surveyed in the future before decisions are made about calendar changes.

4) A motion that the STF provide the Faculty Council with a report detailing the reasons for a change from current calendar model we use.

Michael Kazlow noted that favorable and unfavorable issues existed for the various proposals, and asked for clarification. For example, Joan Roland, Walter Raubichek, Martin Topol and John Byrne noted that late starts can benefit international students, students taking ELI programs in the summer, students with financial aid issues or other uncertainties, and might cause conflicts with students in study abroad programs.

Claudia Green noted flaws with the positioning of Spring Break in the current calendar as too close to the end of the semester; in the proposed calendars, Spring Break is earlier. Walter Antognini asked the committee to consider a “rolling holiday”  schedulable at will.

Nancy Reagin noted that the NYFC had already conducted an online ballot to consider options #1 and #3 for 2010/2011 during her tenure as Secretary; the online ballot demonstrated a strong preference for option #3 (Secretary's note: this ballot [from 03-10-08 to 04-06-08] illustrated a preference for option #3 with a 38-24 margin).

Provost Brackett discussed the role of the STF in looking at university wide-issues, such as room utilization and the impact of scheduling changes, and was not meant to be a top-down initiative. The STF does not supersede the Faculty Councils in making recommendations on the calendar to use.

Robert Wiener asked questions regarding the utility of Fall study days, the use of other holiday days, and whether large changes (15-week semester, limited duration of finals week) might prove better models. He also cautioned against using difficult years to make decisions on the future, opining “hard cases make bad law”.

Demosthenes Athanasopoulos asked if the ACC considers Saturday finals; Evans notes that the committee is only advisory. Both Evans and Michael Kazlow noted that the interaction between the STF and the Calendar committee has been recent, due to a temporary inactivity in the ACC. The calendars described in the motion originate from the STF. Demos wondered if flexibility in scheduling final exams might eliminate some of the difficulties with late calendar schedules.

Several faculty asked if there were criteria for choosing between the different calendars. Nancy Reagin noted that the committee recommendation are motions, and that the simpler questions #2-#4 are simple yes-no votes while the complications in question #1 might benefit from an electronic ballot. 

Cathy Dwyer raised the connection between the calendar and facility utilization; Brackett responded that the governing rule in calendar design is NY State and the authorization of the degrees we grant and the rules over contact hours. Calendars are desirable by the flexibility they offer to operate based on these rules.

Vince Barrella asked if the concern is with late Labor Days, however the Provost stated that he is chiefly concerned with sufficient flexibility in Spring study days. Barrella proposed adopting a rule to start before Labor Day if Labor Day occurs on or after September 6th, and starting after Labor Day otherwise; the Provost suggested having the ACC consider this proposal. The pressing issue is to prepare a calendar for the coming year, since September has no calendar and is fast approaching.

Mike Kazlow suggests voting on motions #2-#4 and moves to table motion #1; this is seconded by Yvonne Rafferty. 

The vote to table motion #1 is unanimous. 

The vote on motion #2 is unanimous with one abstention.

The vote on motion #3 is unanimous.

A friendly amendment is offered to motion #4: “A motion that the STF provide the Faculty Council with a report detailing the reasons for any proposed change from current calendar model we use.”

The vote on motion #4 is unanimous.

------------------------------------------------------------

Barbara Blumberg offered the Curriculum committee (CC) report.

The CC had voted unanimously to recommend that the 30-credit MSED graduate program called Educational Leadership – Leading to Learning be made available on the NYC campus. The program was approved in Pleasantville in Spring 2009 and had successfully attracted students in Fall 2009. There is some indication that students in NYC would enroll in the program, and no additional expenses are required for the bringing the program to NYC. The vote to adopt the recommendation of the CC was unanimous.

The CC had voted unanimously to revise the BBA Management Science major and create a new minor in Quantitative Business Analysis. The proposal involved negotiations between the Management Science and Mathematics departments to evaluate overlap between new Management courses and Mathematics courses, as part of the proposed major required the adoption of new Management courses in data analysis. Martin Topol reported that the major and minor was approved by Lubin, and the name of the program was changed to BBA Quantitative Business Analysis; while there was an impression that a program named “Quantitative Analysis” would conflict with comparably-named science programs, Demosthenes Athanasopoulos pointed out that the term quantitative analysis is not unique to any field (eg quantitative chemical analysis, quantitative genetic analysis) and thus the name “quantitative business analysis” is appropriate. Martin Topol also reported that there has been an overall shift in the utilization of mathematical and analytical tools, such as the adoption of Excel. Further discussions noted that there are many other majors in the Management Science department, and that the elimination of these courses from the proposed QBA major but would not eliminate overall courses. The vote to approve the recommendation was nearly unanimous with one opposing vote.

The next CC meeting is scheduled for 1/26/2010 at 3:30 pm (room TBA). It is requested that submissions to CC be available at least one week in advance of the meeting.

------------------------------------------------------------

Susan Berardini presented the Faculty Affairs committee (FAC) report.

Review of the Faculty Handbook is proceeding, with the FAC currently focusing on the critical Dismissal section. The FAC is also concerned with the utility of the non-fraternization policy since this is covered in other administrative documents, and possible issues associated with a declaration of financial exigency since this is not covered in the Handbook. The committee also prepared a motion to bring to the NYFC. 

Before the motion was introduced, John Byrne asked if the motion was appropriate to the committee's charge. Committee members replied that if an issue affecting faculty salaries could not be considered a faculty affair, then it would be difficult to define any other faculty affair. John Byrne also inquired as to how the NYFC can mandate faculty raises, such as the numbers included in the motion. Barrella noted that the motion may not be binding. Harold Brown offered that the chair of the NYFC AFC has historically been a member of the University Budget committee (Secretary's note: the full name of FAC is the Committee on Faculty Affairs and Budgets).

The following motion was introduced as a recommendation from FAC:

As the faculty have received notice, once again, that there will be no salary increases in fiscal year 2009-10, the faculty states that they are displeased with this action of the university administration. We believe that the failure to provide adequate funds to budget for any salary increments lies predominately in failures that are solely within the control of the administration. These failures result in the consequences being borne by the faculty.

Therefore, It is moved that the university grant to the faculty a salary addition of 1.549% above current base pay, uniformly for all faculty categories, as an adjustment for the change in the consumer price index for the period from June 2008 to June 2009, our fiscal year. 

This addition is not a merit increase but rather an adjustment for actual cost of living and is requested so that the faculty not be forced to fall further behind in terms of real pay.

Further, in the spirit of “University” the faculty council recommends to the faculty that implementation of this addition be deferred until the next fiscal year. 

In the same spirit of University, we also ask that the administration apply this same salary addition to staff at all levels below the executive level.

Barrella asked if the deferred salary is proposed to first be awarded in fiscal year 2010-2011, and that the 1.549% is to applied first with all merit increases to be applied afterward; FAC committee members responded affirmatively. Demos Athanasopoulos inquired about the origin of the 1.549%; this came from the Consumer Price Index  for the Metro NYC area for June 2008-June 2009. Demos also noted that the accounting for this unique raise would be logistically difficult and costly for the administration. Policies to overcome the deficit would be desirable and felt that the motion is not serious. Barrella noted if the motion passed then he expected that the merit increase would be reduced by a comparable amount to offset the net expense.

Walter Antognini noted that the progressive freezes in salaries have had a large cumulative impact, and that faculty would continue to be dissatisfied and pursue similar initiatives until some restitution was accomplished. Sherman Raskin noted that the university is solvent without layoffs, and that this is a positive accomplishment in these economic times; however, the motion would not improve this situation and seemed to be rather arbitrary. 

Martin Topol noted that this motion is consistent with the charge of FAC to be concerned with the benefit of faculty. The motion may be unpalatable, but since the motion proposes to defer the increase at least once then it might be deferred more than once. Barrella suggested that the substance of the motion has less to do with the increase than the substance in the preamble. Joseph DiBenedetto opined that the language in the preamble offered no harm.

Harold Brown moved to call the question. A vote was taken to call the question and cut off debate; the move to call the question passed with only 2 opposing, exceeding the 2/3 majority required to call the question.

Therefore, a vote was taken on the motion: 10 favored the motion, 15 voted against the motion, and 8 abstained. The motion fails.

------------------------------------------------------------

Dan Greenberg delivered the report for the Faculty Grievances committee (FGC).

Two departures from the committee have occurred; one due to death, and one due to a resignation. Since this lowers the membership of the FGC below quorum, an election is required. Dan Greenberg had received two volunteers for these seats: Antonia Garcia-Rodriguez (Modern Languages/Culture) and Anne Bynoe (Economics). 

Vince Barrella called for additional nominations; there were none. 

A vote was taken on the two nominees: near unanimous with two abstentions. Therefore, Antonia Garcia-Rodriguez and Anne Bynoe were elected to the FGC.

------------------------------------------------------------

Provost Geoff Brackett delivered his update.

The Provost provided an update on ongoing searches. The search for the Lubin Dean is ongoing, with a full committee including board representation. The second search is for the Education School Dean; representation from NYFC is desired. The Provost is working the leadership of the Student Affairs division to establish the timing of the search for the VP for Student Affairs; the current opinion seems to be that they can move forward with current office personnel, so the VP position search “is off the table”. Maybe next year this search will activated, but the current economic climate has to be recognized. The Curriculum committee chairs have just received guidelines for online course preparation for future discussions. 

Next week starts the Shakespeare's Globe production of “Love's Labour Lost”. This bolsters the downtown New York campus as a performing arts and center of cultural affairs. They Globe is just concluding a national tour, including other universities such as University of Pennsylvania, Univ. of Michigan, Univ. of CA Berkeley, Univ. of CA Davis, and the Mount Holyoke Center for the Arts. This agreement was negotiated over the summer with Pace University serving as the mother organization in the group. Opening/preview night is Dec. 8th; Ben Brantley from the NY Times will be reviewing the show on Dec. 9th; and on Dec. 10th the Globe leadership will be attending the performance. This is part of negotiations in a larger platform for partnership including semester abroad programs in London, and faculty-student exchange programs. This production has been advertised at other universities, the Times, and Timeout. There is a special $10 ticket offer for the Pace community for the first 3 nights. University Globe day is on Dec. 7th; this is being coordinated by Grace Ray.

Shortly, a description for the Faculty Director of International Programs will be sent out. This has been reconfigured to be run by a faculty director with release time and stipend, sort of like the Honors College directorship; this had formally been an administrative position. This replaces the former VP position, and reports to Christine Shakespeare.  Candidates will start to be interviewed during the Spring semester.

Nancy Reagin thanked the Provost for following up with the various Deans on the percentage of new hires that are not full tenure track positions. 10 of 21 new hires this fall were not tenure track; they were either clinical faculty or lecturer positions, and this  percentage is more than 40%. In Dyson college, the number of non-tenured had doubled over the last 5 years to constitute 15% of Dyson faculty. She noted that it appears that we have unintentionally embarked on a restructuring of the faculty. A question was raised as to how many of the existing searches would be for non-tenure faculty. The Provost responded that this number is still in discussion; it was hoped that this number could be available by Spring. The Provost further opined that this restructuring is not in the strategic plan of the university, or the personal goals of the administration.

Walter Antognini asked if there had been any decisions made on faculty hiring this year? Brackett remarked that some lines have been authorized, but this is still in discussion. 

Harriet Feldman noted that there is still a nursing faculty shortage and a similar shortage in Education programs. Since it's very tough to find tenure track personnel, they've been searching for clinical faculty. Nancy Reagin responded that this is not the case in Dyson, since many advertised positions receive hundreds of applications. Demos Athanasopoulos requested that when Nancy's question is answered to provide a split ratio between clinical faculty vs lecturer positions. 

Vincent Barrella asked about the ruling from the Board of Trustees (BoT) that tenure could not be granted to assistant professors without promotion, since this has not been voted on by the faculty. The Provost noted that the guidelines for the CDFPT from the 1986 handbook are still in operation. The BoT indicated an interest in joining tenure and promotion for assistant professors; he feels that this is within their purview. However, this does not mean there could are not cases that could be considered separately. Joseph DiBenedetto noted that the CDFPT is the 3rd or 4th level in the tenure process, and noted that several faculty have been recommended to the CDFPT by college/departmental committees for tenure without promotion, and wonders if the faculty are bound by the BoT decision. The Provost feels that the Deans should have communicated with the Chairs to establish comparable rules at all levels. Demosthenes Athanasopoulos noted that it is the BoT that grants tenure, and that the handbook does separate promotion and tenure. But it is the faculty governance responsibility to inform candidates and maintain responsibility; otherwise we are unfair to the candidates since the candidate has no mechanism for appeal of BoT actions. The Provost noted that if the situation continues, he will work with the Deans to cross the gap. Walter Antognini stated that the BoT decision basically ignores faculty input. 

------------------------------------------------------------

President Steve Friedman delivered his update and expressed sympathy for the cruel effect of erosion of earnings from inflation and no raises, and is doing everything possible to ensure that this is solely a 1 year event. The cost reductions currently in place are on schedule. He has created a financial review committee that unites the finance group with the heads of Enrollment Management and OSA to oversee every change, practice policy in the financial aid area; this committee reports to the operations group and the president. They are working on the 2011 budget recommendations since the offers to prospective students for Fall 2010 start go out at the end of December/beginning of January and have to be based on the best projections of revenue and expenses. 

On Monday (12/7/09), Tom Torello will join Pace as the new head of University Relations. This was Doug Whiting's job and has been vacant for more than a year. He will promote university strengths to prospective students and the community, and has creative experience with social networking. 

As part of the retention program, the university is communicating with parents. They have sent the alumni magazine with a cover letter; established a parent Portal; and an electronic newsletter to parents 3 or 4 times per year. So far there has been a terrific response, and this may be very influential on student retention in school. 

Will McGrath has been working on preliminary site plans for both the NY and PLV campuses plans to chart the physical future of university. Although this may be ironic in this economy to discuss this, it is important to maintain objectives even through a bad economy. Preliminary concepts for the PLV campus have already been delivered to the BoT; plans for the NYC campus are expected to be ready in several months. As the plans are developed, they will be presented to the faculty on both campuses.

The president noted that the single most important and simple means of improving the student population is to have faculty participation in conversion events. Students are particularly impressed by meeting faculty in these events. This is a critically important element of the new student enrollment process. This fall, there is expected to be a new pressure this year especially with regard to financial aid.

He wishes that everyone has a happy holiday with the hope that 2010 is a much brighter and better year. 

Reminder: the Board of Trustees has invited faculty to their reception after their December 3rd meeting at 5:30pm on the 18th floor of 163 William Street.

There being no old business, and no further new business, the call was made to adjourn and adjournment was passed at 2:14 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Daniel Strahs

Secretary, New York Faculty Council

Attendance list:

	Full-time NY Faculty
	Department / Unit

	Antognini, Walter 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Athanasopoulos, Demosthenes
	Chemistry

	Barrella, Vincent 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Berardini, Susan 
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Blumberg, Barbara 
	History

	Brown, Harold 
	Philosophy / Religious Studies

	Byrne, John C.
	Management and Management Science

	DiBenedetto, Joseph
	Accounting

	Dutta Gupta, Shamita
	Mathematics

	Dwyer, Cathy
	Information Systems

	Evans, Brian
	Education

	Farber, Lisa 
	Fine Arts

	Gabberty, James
	CSIS

	Garcia-Rodriguez, Antonia 
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Green, Claudia
	Management and Management Science

	Greenberg, Daniel 
	History

	Johnson, Donna 
	History

	Johnston, Ruth 
	English

	Joseph, Anthony
	CSIS

	Kazlow, Michael 
	Mathematics

	Kilbane, James
	School of Education

	Kozak, Megan
	Psychology

	Lee, Picheng
	Accounting

	Murphy, Mary Ann
	Communication Studies

	Nankin, Conrad
	Marketing

	O’Callaghan, Susanne
	Accounting

	Pajo, Judith
	Sociology/Anthropology

	Paul, John
	Accounting

	Rabinowitz, Allan
	Accounting / Publishing

	Rafferty, Yvonne
	Psychology

	Rahman, Noushi
	Management and Management Science

	Raskin, Sherman
	English /Publishing

	Reagin, Nancy
	History/Women’s Studies

	Roland, Joan
	History

	Sandler, Dennis
	Marketing

	Shin, Namchul
	CSIS

	Strahs, Daniel
	Biology

	Szenberg, Michael
	Finance

	Thomas, Christopher
	Theater / Fine Arts

	Topol, Martin
	Marketing

	Vambery, Robert
	Marketing

	Viswanath, P. V. 
	Finance and Economics

	Ward, Alfred
	Psychology

	Wiener, Robert
	Legal Studies

	Winch, Janice
	Management and Management Science

	Zaslow, Emilie
	Communications Studies


	GUESTS

(Please PRINT your full name)
	Department / Unit / Office

	Joseph Ryan
	Criminal Justice

	Marijo O'Grady
	Student Affairs

	Marvin Preiss
	Chemistry

	Harriet Feldman
	Lienhard/School of Education

	Geoff Brackett
	Provost

	Mel Isaacson
	Library


